Annual Parish Meeting 27/3/12
Chairman’s Report

Cllr Mrs Hilary Boot-Handford

Thank you all for coming tonight. I hope that this evening will be informative in many ways. You’ll hear how each part of your Parish Council has acted during the year and also what has happened within several other village groups. I invited over 20 groups to join us this evening but I’m sorry that so few took me up on the invitation; many thanks to those who did. When the formal bit of the evening is over we’ll have a short break during which you’re welcome to help yourselves to refreshments, and then Clive Charlton will give an illustrated talk entitled 'Power on the Peninsula! A glimpse at the landowners, parliamentarians and other movers and shakers who've held sway in the Bere Peninsula over the centuries – and helped give our parish such a rich and varied history.' 

I had no idea what was going to be ahead of Council when I took over as Chair last May. I did, however, know two things that gave me reassurance. I knew that with Bev as Vice-Chair I would have great help and support and this has been borne out.  Thank you, Bev. I also knew that Mary had at her fingertips everything that any Parish Council needs to know and do (and quite possibly much they don’t!) and has contacts all over the place. This too has proved to be the case and without the work and help of Mary with Baz & Cheryl our community would be much the worse off. Most of the work of Council goes on behind the scenes and most of our community probably have little idea of what happens to keep the Bere Peninsula ticking over. I like to think that Council works as a team with each player playing to his or her strengths and supporting others in their chosen tasks. Much thanks is due to them all and I’d like to offer Mary a personal token of my thanks for all her support. This will not necessarily start a tradition.

Now … what’s been going on this year?

Quite a bit of time has been spent over the year getting internal paperwork, agreements and procedures sorted out and I don’t intend to bore you with the details. Nobody really enjoys paperwork, but in order for any body to function efficiently, these things have to be addressed. Many members of Council represent the Parish on groups both within the Parish and further afield. Mrs Chapman reports back to Council from DALC; Mr Lamb from Devon Rail Partnership and Southern Parish Links. Mr Benson keeps Council up to date on the workings of both the Port of Plymouth Marine Liaison Group, The Residents’ Association and also Southern Parish Link. Mr Slaughter and Mr Smith regularly inspect our play parks for damage or faults and Mr Benson and Mr Musgrave bring us reports of the workings of WDBC.

Bev, Mary and myself have met monthly with Carole Cowell and either Paul or Nick to discuss the ongoing improvements to the Parish Hall. There is still a lot to be done, but I hope we’ll hear more later this evening. 

The Localism Bill is keeping everyone on their toes and nearly every month we are asked about the services we would like devolved to us. So far, Council have not had to make any decisions because most of the work is still at a consultative stage, but changes may well be on the way over the next few years.

There have been eight major areas of action this year, as I recall things. These are:

Council have worked with Football Club to enable them to construct dugouts for the next season.

As many of you will remember Council held two meetings to allow the whole community to express feelings about the proposed boat shed at Weir Quay and, having visited the site and discussed the implications, voted in favour of the plans.

Another area that exercises people’s passions is the state of our pathways and green areas after they have been visited by dogs with thoughtless owners. Council is about to launch a campaign of awareness and advice to try to make more people aware of the problem of dog mess. Stickers will be appearing on bins; posters will be put up and the community will be encouraged to look after its public areas. Council will continue to monitor how things work with a view to changing the emphasis of the campaign at a later date.

After the problem in North Devon of a farmer being prosecuted for using red diesel to cut grass, Council were left in the position of having to examine how it went about keeping our grass areas properly cut. This has taken longer than we had hoped, but we have recently offered a contract to a new contractor.

Cordiale presentation - collaborative group working in Northern France and SW England to help people to understand more about how the landscape has evolved and how we can do more to manage it. This project is in its early stages, but we hope to have more information during the next 12 months.

Council recently had a presentation from West Devon about the new Plan-It initiative which is aimed at encouraging parishes to formulate their own planning documents for their needs and wants for their area which would have weight in any future developments. There will be a relaunch of the Parish Plan team soon to take this forward.

Paul Wilmott and Lyndsay Gay undertook to be snow wardens this winter. This was a new undertaking to try to mitigate the problems that had happened over the last two years. They recruited other volunteers who have the responsibility of keeping our roadways passable as far as possible. As it transpired this winter was not nearly the problem that we expected and the wardens were not overly taxed, but we hope that they will continue their good work next winter.

Parish Council is involved with the Diamond Jubilee plans. We hope that groups in and members of the community will take the lead in organising events, but Council are playing a coordinating role. There is also £1000 set aside to go towards permanent memorials in both main villages. 

When you get your breakdown of next year’s Council tax you’ll see what appears to be a 26% rise in our precept. I want to explain the background to this. Last year Council ended with a small surplus and it was decided to bring the precept down for the 12 months 2011-2012 by £10,000. This money has now been spent and so we’re back to square one again. Although there has been a rise in our precept, the 2012-2013 amount of £62,639 is still lower than that of both 2009 and 2010. I hope that you’ll see real value for money over the next 12 months. Council needs to replace their computer system and this is quite a major expenditure, but this is being managed by using the small surplus this year. When Mary has finalised the accounts they will be available for any member of the public to see in the Council offices.

